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MINUTES

BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS

Date:



November 12, 2020
Place:



Access Using Video Conferencing





Meet.google.com/jgb-wroh-nue





Phone: 1-432-955-6423





PIN: 55034473#
Present:


David G. Mongan, P.E, Chairman






Karl Rickert, P.E, Vice Chairman

Sallye E. Perrin, P.E.
.

Pastor Farinas, P.E

H. C. Harclerode, P.E.  
Justin Williams, Esq.          













                                  
                                  




Others Present:
Joseph Cullingford, Executive Director





Carla M. Zamon, Acting Assistant Executive Director







Milena Trust, AAG, Counsel to the Board





Gregory J. Morgan, Commissioner, O & P





Ruby Courtney, Board Administrator





Frazier West, Investigator







Harsh Patel, Applicant for the PE Exam


Absent:


Steven A. Arndt, Ph.D., P.E. 
__________________________________________________________________________

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Mongan called the meeting to order at 9:33 a.m.

ACTION ON MINUTES

Motion (I) was made by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Mr. Farinas and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the minutes of the October 8, 2020 Board meeting as submitted.
APPLICATIONS APPROVED BY THE BOARD

Motion (II) was made by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried to approve 15 applications for reciprocity, 15 applications for the Principles and Practice of Engineering examination and one application for PE licensure by Transfer Grades.  Approvals are as follows:


Applications for PE Licensure by Reciprocity:


56707  Chaudhry, Muhammad Y.



56714  Ravisangar, Vasuthevan


56708  Fernandez-Garcia, Remigio


56715  Reinhard, Kevin A.

56709  Groves, Jeffrey A.





56716  Roberts, William E.

56710  Huang, Wanxin 





56717  Salinas-Suazo, Lester X.

56711  Kamdar, Vaibavi K.




56718  Shah, Hiren


56712  Lukawski, Jonathan P.



56719  Tamang, Rakam L.

56721
Mortazavi, Ali






56720  Toliver, Brandon L.

56713  Ostrom, Travis K.
Applications for the Principles and Practice of Engineering Examination are as follows:

Ali, Elias Y.








Sandhu, Antarpreet S.

Forney, Marie A.







Sanstrom, Samantha B.

Kassabian, Victor







Steffensen, Jeffrey C.

Kelly, Andrew S.







Sulieman, Khalid H. 

Mellin, Emily M.







Treeman, Nicole


O’Donnell, Samantha A.





Wondimu, Behailu G.


Pedrina, Kaleo A.







Zhang, Jin


Ryan, Amelia F.


Application for PE Licensure by Transfer Grades


Zhang, Tainhao

     Motion (III) was made by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried to deny five applications for the Principles and Practice of Engineering exam for an insufficient amount of engineering work experience. 
APPEARANCE OF A PE EXAM APPLICANT 


An applicant appeared before the Board to discuss his application for the Principles and Practice of Engineering exam.  The course by course evaluation done by NCEES of his foreign engineering degrees showed deficiencies in the areas of math and science.  Specifically, he is missing 10 semester credit hours in either Biology or Chemistry.  

The applicant explained that he took those courses in high school.  The Board member who reviewed his application informed him that he needed an additional year and three months before he would have enough engineering work experience to reapply. 

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE – None Held
EXECUTIVE SESSION 

Motion (IV) was made by Mr. Farinas, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried to go into Executive Session at 9:47 a.m. at meet.google.com/aqn-tkhi-die or by phone 1-404-994-6292 (PIN 902947885#). This session was permitted to be closed pursuant to General Provisions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, §3-305(b) (7).  Upon completion of the session, the Board reconvened its public meeting at 10 a.m.
Motion (V) was made by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried to allow the reciprocity application of an applicant with a conduct issue to be reviewed by the Board.  
NEW BUSINESS 
2021 Board Meeting Schedule

The Board reviewed the 2021 PE Board meeting schedule and agreed to the November Board meeting being changed from the 2nd Thursday of November (November 11, 2021) to November 18, 2021 since November 11, 2021 is Veterans Day and the office is closed.  The Board also asked that the time on the schedule be changed to 9:30 a.m.  Ms. Courtney will change the time on the schedule. 
OLD BUSINESS

Inactive Status


Ms. Trust discussed the memo she sent to the Board members last month which included a shortened version of the Inactive Status laws for the states of West Virginia and Louisiana and a summary of the Inactive Status licenses for both the Certified Public Accountancy Board and the Real Estate Board within Occupational and Professional licensing of the MD Department of Labor.   Ms. Trust suggested that if the Board intends to pursue this issue, an applicant should not be able to hold an Inactive Status PE license for more than four years.  

Mr. Harclerode mentioned that Mr. Cullingford was asked to use NCEES Basecamp to get information from other states on their Inactive Status licenses and the requirements.  Mr. Cullingford stated he is still gathering information and he again suggested establishing a committee to further discuss the issue.  


Mr. Rickert felt it was a reasonable business decision to let the license lapse when it is not needed and to reinstate the license when needed and does not see the purpose in an Inactive Status.  Ms. Trust mentioned a licensee may want to take a break for health issues, having a baby, no work in the State of MD or other reasons which may cause an applicant to apply for an Inactive Status PE license.  

The Board members discussed fees and procedures that may be involved with having an Inactive status. Ms. Trust stated this would be a legislative change and there would need to be a reactivation of the license and that would involve a category change.  Ms. Trust also suggested other Boards within Professional Licensing be notified that the PE Board is considering an Inactive Status to see if they are interested so this could be done collectively. Chairman Mongan stated he would bring up the issue at the next Joint Chairs meeting. 


Mr. Cullingford mentioned we do not want to put our current fee structure at risk and we do not want a repeat of what happened with the Firm Permit which was to have legislation pass and not be able to charge a fee for the service. Mr. Harclerode asked if the Firm permit fee issue could be revisited and Ms. Trust mentioned the current administration is not open to either new fees or increasing fees. Mr. Harclerode mentioned the idea of a self-funded Board is to be financially stable. Mr. Cullingford stated when COVID-19 is over, the issue may be revisited and that we currently have approximately 1,600 engineering firm permits.
NCEES 2021 Award Nominations

Mr. Cullingford asked if the Board has any nominations for the NCEES 2021 awards and if so the nominees would have to be submitted by the December 10, 2020 Board meeting. 
CPC COMMITTEE REPORT 

Motion (VI) was made by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Mr. Farinas, and unanimously carried to approve the CPC provider applications of Efficient Air Systems, Inc., Neenah Foundry, and Samsung HVAC.  No determination could be made on the application of Viega, LLC since that company has not submitted the course description that has been requested.
REPORT FROM EDUCATION COMMITTEE – None
REPORT FROM ETHICS COMMITTEE


Mr. Cullingford informed the Board he submitted the information regarding the Board sponsored Ethics course for the newsletter over a month and a half ago and still has not heard anything yet. He stated the Ethics course is not on the website yet but would get posted on the website once the newsletter goes out.  Ms. Perrin suggested the availability of the Ethics course be posted on the website now so that licensees can have to opportunity to take the course to meet the statutory requirements without paying a fee.  Ms. Perrin also suggested that a press release be sent to engineering societies so that they can put that information in their newsletters.  Mr. Cullingford agreed to do so.
REPORT FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Mr. Cullingford informed the Board members that the Deputy Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing, Mr. John Papavasilliou, will be leaving the department which will affect our ability to get budget information. He also mentioned that Executive Directors will have more visibility with the budgets.  He also announced the Joint Chairs meeting was rescheduled for January 2021.
REPORT FROM BOARD COUNSEL

Ms. Trust stated it does not appear staff will be back in the office on a regular basis anytime soon.  She also mentioned there is a hearing scheduled before the Administrative Law Judge of the MD Office of Administrative Hearings on November 17, 2020 but a postponement has been requested because of a scheduling conflict with the attorney for the person requesting the hearing.
LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

Ms. Trust informed the Board that the Architects’ Board submitted legislation to make the Firm Permit requirements similar to the PE Firm Permit requirements but that legislation went nowhere. She also stated that both the PE and Architects’ Boards are subject to Sunset Review to determine their continued existence for the next 10 years.

CORRESPONDENCE 
Email from NCEES regarding Transition of the PE Civil Exam to CBT in 2022

The Board received an email from NCEES informing us that the PE-Civil exam is moving to computer- based -testing (CBT) beginning April 1, 2022.  The exam will be offered for the last time in paper and pencil format in October 2021.  Registration for the April 2022 CBT exam will open November 1, 2021.  NCEES originally planned to offer the PE-Civil exam in CBT format in 2023 but fast-tracked the change as a necessary response to COVID-19. Because of the current COVID-19 guidelines, fewer examinees can be in the exam room at the same time and this new format will give examinees more flexibility about when and where they can take the exam. 
Email from NCEES regarding the January 2021 PE-Civil Regional Exams

The Board received an email from NCEES regarding updates for the January 2021 PE-Civil exam administration.  To accommodate as many paper and pencil examinees as safely as possible, NCEES added a regional exam administration on January 26, 2021 for PE-Civil examinees only.  The regional PE –Civil Exam is currently being offered in 15 cities and additional cities may be added.  Exam sites are subject to change.  Registration for that exam will open November 1, 2020 and will close on December 14, 2020 at 3 p.m. EST.  Individuals who took the October 2020 exam will not be able to register for the January 2021 exam.  Results from the October 2020 exam will not be released prior to the close of registration and examinees are unable to register for any exam when results are pending from a previous exam.  The same is true for the January 2021 test administration.  The results from the January 2021 exam will not be released prior to the close of the April 2021 registration period and registration deadlines cannot be changed. 
APPLICATIONS APPROVED ADMINISTRATIVELY FOR RECIPROCITY 
There were a total of 77 applications, supported by NCEES Model Law Engineer records that were administratively approved for licensure.   

OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Harclerode mentioned he is running for President Elect of NCEES and the Board agreed to back him at the October meeting.  

Motion (VII) was made by Ms. Perrin, seconded by Mr. Rickert, and unanimously carried to

support Mr. Harclerode in his endeavor.  Chairman Mongan asked Mr. Cullingford to work with Mr. Harclerode on that process.

 
The next Board meeting is scheduled for Thursday, December 10, 2020.

ADJOURNMENT 


Motion (VIII) was made by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 10:39 a.m.
__________ With Corrections
      

        _______x_______ Without Corrections


Signed by: David Mongan        




 Date: December 10, 2020
                  Board Chairman

